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duty.  You explained that you thought you were going to die and you thought that if you were to 
die, you would do so in the company of your family. 
  
Because you claimed a mental health condition contributed to your misconduct, the Board 
obtained the 10 February 2023 AO, which was considered unfavorable to your request.  The AO 
stated in pertinent part: 
 

The Petitioner contends that he went UA because of his medical issues (which 
caused him to become depressed) and that he should have been offered Physical 
Evaluation Board (PEB). A medical note dated May 2, 1986 notes that the 
Petitioner was diagnosed with Berger’s Disease, asymptomatic and referred to 
PEB. The Petitioner submitted evidence of a Social Security Benefit letter dated 
May 2022 and a medical note dated April 2021 indicating that he had a kidney 
transplant in 1997. There is no evidence that he was diagnosed with a mental health 
condition in military service, or that he exhibited any psychological symptoms or 
behavioral changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition. It is 
certainly plausible that being diagnosed with potentially serious physical conditions 
would cause depressive symptoms, however it appears from the records that the 
Petitioner went UA prior to his medical condition being diagnosed. Unfortunately, 
his personal statement is not sufficiently detailed to establish clinical symptoms or 
provide a nexus with his misconduct. Additional records (e.g., post-service mental 
health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific 
link to his misconduct) would aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “it is my considered clinical opinion there is insufficient evidence of a 
mental health condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence 
that his misconduct could be attributed to a mental health condition.” 
 
You responded to the AO by arguing that the AO was incorrect because you actually did not 
leave on your unauthorized absence period until after your diagnosis.  Your response did not 
appear to address the fact that you had recently returned from a period of unauthorized absence 
in excess of an entire year and that you had specifically requested a discharge under OTH 
conditions to escape a trial by court-martial. 
 
The Board carefully reviewed all of your contentions and the material that you submitted in 
support of your petition, and the Board disagreed with your rationale for relief.  In reaching its 
decision, the Board observed that, in order to qualify for military disability benefits through the 
Disability Evaluation System with a finding of unfitness, a service member must be unable to 
perform the duties of their office, grade, rank or rating as a result of a qualifying disability 
condition.  Alternatively, a member may be found unfit if their disability represents a decided 
medical risk to the health of the member or to the welfare or safety of other members; the 
member’s disability imposes unreasonable requirements on the military to maintain or protect the 
member; or the member possesses two or more disability conditions which have an overall effect 
of causing unfitness even though, standing alone, are not separately unfitting.   
 






